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Pentecost 21 C 
October 21, 2007: Wesley 9.00 & 10.30am 
2 Timothy 3.14 – 4.5 & Luke 18.1-8 
 
    The passage we have read from Luke today has long held significance in the  
Christian Church as sign of the importance of ensuring that our spiritual life  
feeds our action in the world and that our action in the world continually feeds  
our spiritual life. A good Christian witness will have the Bible in one hand and  
the newspaper in the other; they will pray then act… act then pray.  
     
    We all will be able to bring to mind people who have inspired us by living  
just this kind of witness to their faith in God. Someone I think of here in  
Canberra is Bishop Pat Power. You may recall that Bishop Pat has worked so hard to  
advocate for the residents of the South Canberra Caravan Park. Bishop Power is a  
man of deep faith and prayer, and this is the foundation of his concern to be  
active among the needs of the world. I also think of Archbishop Desmond Tutu, who  
is a most mystical man - that is, a man so attuned to the spiritual disciplines -  
and yet also such an inspiring activist. Gandhi once wrote that 'he who claims  
that religion and politics do not mix has understood neither.' The spiritual life  
feeds our action in the world, and vice-versa.  
     
    But coming back to the parable itself, our first task is to be sure that this  
is, in fact, what it is about. You may like to open your Bibles to page 853.  
     
    There really are three little 'units' within those eight verses. Verses 2 to 5  
are the parable proper. Then comes, in verses 6 to 8, Luke's account of the way  
Jesus explained the parable. The third element is verse 1, back up at the top.  
There we have Luke's introduction - Luke's explanation.  
     
    If you read only the parable, you would think this was a story about the  
importance of persistent social action to achieve justice. If you read only Jesus'  
explanation, you would think it was a story about God, and how God is determined  
to bring justice to the earth, …and whether or not we have faith in this sort of a  
God. Finally, if you read only Luke's one sentence introduction, you would think  
it was a story about prayer. Which is it?  
     
    As it stands, this passage may well be a "mixed offering". Luke's opening word  
may not quite fit with what Jesus really intended. Jesus' explanation may have  
suffered over time, with some important words or sentences being forgotten by the  
Gospel writer, for it doesn't quite make sense as it stands. The parable itself  
could probably stand alone and is fairly clear. Although 'a bit of a mix', these  
ancient words are also the vehicle for God's living Word to meet and speak with  
us.  
     
    When he wrote to his friend and co-worker Timothy, Paul said (as we heard this  
morning):  
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    All scripture is inspired by God and is useful for teaching, for reproof, for  
correction, and for training in righteousness, so that everyone who belongs to God  
may be proficient, equipped for every good work.  
     
    This is a very well known passage indeed. It is frequently quoted, and  
mis-quoted. I always feel the last phrase is especially important. The Bible is to  
equip us for 'every good work' - it has a purpose. It is not merely conveying  
information, through yes it does that. It operates dynamically within the church  
and within our Christian lives to equip us to be part of God's plan for a renewed  
creation.  
     
    When we speak of the inspiration of Scripture and the authority of scripture  
in the Church, we really are speaking in shorthand. The long-hand explanation is  
more like this: The Scriptures are sacred to the Church and integral to our faith  
because God's authority in life is exercised through them, and they feed us for a  
life of faith and action. Our Basis of Union has a fine paragraph about what the  
Bible means to us in the Uniting Church. I will not quote it all, but the first  
sentence reads: The Uniting Church acknowledges that the Church has received the  
books of the Old and New Testaments as unique prophetic and apostolic testimony,  
in which it hears the Word of God and by which its faith and obedience are  
nourished and regulated.  
     
    The Basis has a three-fold understanding of what we mean when we say "the Word  
of God". It is a classic Reformation understanding. First, Jesus Christ is the  
Word of God - and none other. The Word is in fact a person, not a book. Second,  
the Scriptures are the unique witness to him; an inspired gift to the Church, the  
words in which we may hear the Word. And third, the preaching and teaching of the  
Church, when guided by the Scriptures, becomes the third layer in which God's Word  
comes alive again among us. Without the guidance of the Holy Spirit and a faithful  
listening to the wisdom of the Church's teachers and scholars, the words on the  
page can be very hard to decipher.  
     
    So this parable passage is a good case study. Read as words on a page, they  
are only that - and a little unclear as to their meaning. Read with a prayerful  
listening for the guidance of God and with the help of scholars who have dedicated  
their lives to helping us understand the Bible, we may hear Jesus, the living  
Word, meeting with us through the words.  
     
    ~~~  
     
    So, what might we make of this parable? There is a striking overall movement  
in the passage from prayer (verse 1), through persistent action for justice (vs  
2-5), to the coming of the son of man - the coming of the Kingdom of God (verse  
8). Prayer. Action for justice. The Kingdom.  
     
    Luke sees here a message about the importance of persistence in prayer. Jesus  
relates here a parable about the importance of persistence in the face of  
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injustice. And the two fold together in the striking, concluding words of Jesus:  
If even an unjust judge will eventually honour such commitments, how much more so  
will God deliver justice to those who seek it?  
     
    My friend, Ockert Meyer, who is the Minister at Yarralumla and known to many  
of us, tells of attending a meeting in South Africa - a large gathering of people  
concerned about oppressive conditions in a certain part of Capetown, where he was  
living and in ministry at the time. At one point of breakdown and disappointment  
in the meeting an elderly black Minister stood, read this parable about the  
persistent widow, and gave a one sentence interpretation:  
     
    Until you have stood for years knocking at a locked door, your knuckles  
bleeding, you do not know about prayer and you do not know about justice.  
     
    I heard in Ockert's story about the black South African Minister a reminder of  
the Garden of Gethsemane scene in Luke chapter 22, where we read of Jesus:  
     
    Being in agony, he prayed more earnestly; and his sweat became like drops of  
blood falling to the ground.  
     
    There is no easy road being presented to us here. The Christian who wishes to  
be praying and acting for justice needs to be ready for his or her knuckles bleed.  
But on that difficult road we know this much, that God in Christ has shared in the  
agony and understands. And we also know, if we listen for the hope of the parable,  
as well as its challenge, that our God who - unlike the unjust Judge - cares  
passionately about people will hear those who cry out (to use the words of verse  
8) and will be their help and salvation. Can we place our faith in that great  
hope?  


